Mayor Michael Giordano’s State of the Borough Address
January 13, 2014
North Plainfield, New Jersey

Welcome to our annual Reorganization Meeting.  I’d like to wish everyone a Happy New Year, especially my distinguished colleagues on the Borough Council.  Every year I look forward to writing my annual State of the Borough Address since it allows me the opportunity to recap 2013 and update you on the status of the many projects and initiatives my administration is taking.  It allows me to outline our plans for North Plainfield for the upcoming year and beyond.
We have much to be thankful for this year, especially the absence of another hurricane!  Last year at this time we were still recovering from Super Storm Sandy.  We can all take pride in how we came together to help our neighbors in need, and in our professional staff who worked to protect and restore our community.  The storm taught us valuable lessons on emergency planning and we are grateful for the many agencies at the Federal, State and County level that have supported us throughout our recovery effort.  They have also provided resources and funding to ensure we are even better prepared for the future.
Our form of government works best when there is a cooperative working environment and consensus building between the Administration and the Borough Council.  Our successes are magnified when we work together, and thanks to the leadership of Council President Doug Singleterry, the professional staff at Borough Hall, a dedicated group of community volunteers, and public involvement from our residents and businesses, this has happened throughout 2013.
2014 Annual Budget
We have begun the process of preparing the 2014 annual budget.  The 2014 budget will maintain all essential services and be formally presented to the Council next month in accordance with State-mandated time frames.  As usual, the main upward pressures on the budget are costs that we cannot control – State Health Benefits Plan premiums, State Pension Plan obligations and property tax valuation loss due to the economy.  Areas where we did well include additional fees collected due to economic development (namely the Costco project), aggressive tax collection efforts, and receipt of our full State Aid entitlement due to achieving the highest possible category in the State’s Best Practices Survey.
Planning ahead for the future I have tasked our Borough Administrator, Dave Hollod, with re-evaluating the Borough’s fees this year to ensure they are in line with neighboring towns.
Infrastructure Projects and Community Facilities
The past several years have been very active ones in making investments in our community facilities and infrastructure.  Historically low borrowing costs and very competitive construction prices have allowed us to make significant capital improvements.

Sewer Improvements -

This year we completed the Geraud Avenue Pump station which will allow for the future removal of the Geraud Avenue Bridge.  We are also finalizing the complete survey and mapping of our entire sanitary sewer system, and finalizing design on the Northwood Apartments and Grove Street sewer lines.
Roadway Improvements –

We reconstructed fourteen roads this past year alone, including such large projects as Harrison Avenue, Ayres Avenue, Farragut Road and Meadowbrook Drive.  Design work has commenced for Belmont Avenue and Somerset Street Streetscape.  Other roads in need of repair will be targeted and included in a new Capital Plan being developed.
Community Facilities –
This year saw the completion of a new recreation office and storage facility on Greenbrook Road with the renovation of the old DARE house.  This facility will help keep our top notch recreation programs running efficiently.

Municipal Complex – 

Much work has been going on at our municipal complex over the past year.  A roof study was followed up with roof replacement and repairs to our 263 Somerset Street home.  With this work coming on the heels of our masonry re-pointing project the previous year, the design and construction of the Council Chambers commenced and I am glad to say that this work will be completed in the coming weeks.  This will allow the Council, Planning Board and Zoning Board to return to their traditional meeting place at the municipal building.

I am gratified by the progress we have made in making investments in North Plainfield and to ensure continued progress have asked Mr. Hollod to develop a new capital budget ordinance which I will be presenting to the Council this Spring.

Planning Initiatives –
This year will see the completion of our long awaited new Master Plan.  This effort was lead by our Planning board Chair Tom Fagan.  The Master Plan will establish a way forward in the Borough and will encourage future development and redevelopment in a responsible manner.  The new Master Plan will encourage initiatives for energy conservation and will identify certain areas of the Borough for further redevelopment initiatives.  Once the Master Plan is completed I will be seeking Council’s authorization to pursue additional studies in these targeted areas.
Our Environmental Commission deserves praise for their work on an Environmental Resource inventory – the first of its kind for the Borough.  Under the leadership of Dr. Harry Allen we will have a current inventory of the natural resources of the Borough which, coupled with the New Master Plan, will ensure protection of those resources.

I am also looking into the concept of energy aggregation for the Borough and will be shortly making a recommendation to the Borough Council.  I have already met with a consultant who would guide us through this process.  The concept of energy aggregation will allow our residents and businesses to benefit from competitive pricing for energy use and the potential to encourage the use of renewable energy resources.  I will be making a recommendation to the Council on this matter shortly.
New Business
Despite the economy, we have been fortunate to continue welcoming new businesses to North Plainfield.  In addition to the “Grand Opening” of Costco this year, a few of these include:  The Tile Shop, The Brook (Corner of Grove and Greenbrook Road), Marino’s Foreign Car Auto Repair (Opened in Raceway on Rte 22), Eddy’s Kitchen on Somerset Street, Kasia’s Deli (formerly Pat’s Deli), 25 Burgers on Somerset Street, Maribel Fabian Hair Salon, and a Women’s Accessory Shop on Greenbrook Road across from Vitelli Village.

Our Construction and Zoning offices have had inquiries regarding two other large businesses looking to locate in North Plainfield on Route 22 and we expect renewed progress on a previously approved commercial project on the former McDonald’s site.
I have directed our staff to work cooperatively with the new businesses as we did with the ones that recently opened.  Our business friendly approach has been recognized by the Somerset County Business Partnership for our efforts in redeveloping the Costco site.
Public Works
In the aftermath of Super Storm Sandy, our Public Works Director Jim Rodino continues his efforts in securing funding to upgrade many of our systems.  We have acquired a generator for the borough garage which will provide fuel for emergency vehicles, and most importantly has provided uninterruptible power supply to our radio station.  We are also in the process of securing funding from FEMA for a generator for the Vermeule Community Center.   Our flood alarm system has been upgraded to a wireless digitalized system minimizing the possibility of a break in service.  Clean-up continues from the debris left behind in our brooks and streams

This past year, with the permission of the Somerset County Public Works Department we have begun utilizing the County Public Works facility on Dupont Street.  This facility will provide us with much needed space, flexibility of use and protection of our equipment.  We will be formalizing this arrangement with a long term lease agreement.  I would like to formally thank the Somerset County Freeholders for allowing us to use this facility.
Shared Services Agreements
In the past year we continued our successful shared services agreement with Watchung and Green Brook for our court operations.  Our Municipal Administrators recently met and have recommended continuation of the agreement in its current form.

We continue our contractual agreement with the Plainfield Municipal Utilities Authority for Type 13 Solid Waste and Type 23 Solid Waste Services which will save the borough an anticipated $100,000 per year in the disposal of yard and bulk waste.
Going forward we will continue to explore shared service possibilities with our municipal neighbors and other agencies when it makes sense for North Plainfield.
Communication
This year we made some important advances in communication.  In the beginning of the year we re-launched our website - www.northplainfield.org - to make it more user-friendly and comprehensive.  We also partnered with the North Plainfield Business Association to produce a new monthly newspaper – The Pride of North Plainfield.  We also started a Borough Facebook page this year as another avenue to provide information to our residents
We have recently entered into an agreement for a new mass notification system, Everbridge Notification System – which we expect to be up and running by the beginning of February.  
WPQJ - The “Flame Thrower” – our 1630 AM radio station continues to deliver import weather, traffic and community information through the efforts of our Borough Clerk Rich Phoenix.
We hope you make use of these communication channels to learn more about North Plainfield, the many services we provide, and activities that we host.
Borough Council/Clerk’s Office

This upcoming year we will continue partnering with the Borough Council and Clerk’s office on such issues as the issuance of Garage Sale Permits, a review of the Borough’s Noise Ordinance, a review of the Taxi Cab Ordinance, and a long awaited codification of Board of Health Ordinances.
Personnel
I’d like to acknowledge my Administrative office staff, primarily Borough Administrator David Hollod, and Administrative Assistant Gail Cain for their hard work, dedication and leadership, and their ability to handle most any issue that comes to them in a timely manner.  They are dedicated in carrying out my objectives, following through on the capital projects, and implementing cost containment measures and fair personnel policies.  Most every issue affecting the Borough comes through this two person office and this volume of work is ever increasing.
My thanks extend also to our team of Directors and Department Heads, and the staff at Borough Hall for their hard work in the past year and total dedication to the Borough.  This also includes our legal team, headed by Eric Bernstein and his staff.
I must mention one major change in personnel this past with the promotion of Frank D’Amore, Jr to the position of Deputy Chief, upon the retirement of Former Deputy Chief Lane Solon.  I thank Deputy Chief Solon for his service to the Borough and wish New Deputy Chief D’Amore all the best as he assumes his duties.
I would like to thank all of our volunteers serving as members of the committees, commissions, and advisory boards for their countless hours of service.  In this time of budgetary constraints we are fortunate to have many volunteers who continue to give countless hours to our community.  
Thank you to all the members departing from the committees for your valuable time and congratulations to all the newly appointed members.

I look forward to working with the Borough Council, the Board of Education, the Somerset County Freeholders, state agencies, our neighboring communities, and all of our many volunteers to continue the progress we have made in North Plainfield.

Finally, I am pleased to be a partner with the men and women of the Borough Council.  The Borough Council puts the needs of our residents first in everything it does and we share the goal to stabilize taxes, improve our quality of life, and strengthen our community for the benefit of all.

I look forward to working with all the residents of our proud community.  If you have any questions, please contact me or any member of our Borough staff at any time.  I look forward to hearing from you.
Best wishes to all for a happy, healthy and prosperous 2014!
Michael Giordano, Jr.

Mayor
